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Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation 

District Board Minutes

January 13, 2015
The Board of the Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation District met on this day at 9:00 a.m. in the multi-purpose room of the Detention Center.
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Williams County
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Brian Patrick
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April Cook     

Teresa Eicher
Gayle Hilkert

Ryan Mack
Tom  Mack noted there was quorum at today’s meeting.  
There were several guests present at the meeting.  Judge Bumb introduced Brad Peebles.  He has been appointed to our Board.   Mr. Peebles had served as Fulton Commissioner previously.  Fulton County Commissioner Bill Rufenacht was also present.  The Fulton County Commissioner assigned to serve on our Board for 2015 has not been determined as of this meeting.    Board also welcomed Glenn Miller, Henry County Commissioner.  Mr. Miller will serve on the Board.
Kathy Nern introduced Cali Hazel.  Cali is a Defiance College senior doing an internship with Williams County.  
Tom Kime introduced Ryan Mack, the newly elected Defiance County Commissioner.  

Brian Patrick introduced Teresa Eicher.  Teresa is the Clinical Director with Recovery Services of NW Ohio and will be presenting later in the meeting. 

Larry Siclair motioned the Board accept the minutes from the November 18th Board Meeting. Tom Kime 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.
Superintendents Report

Population Report:


   November
   December



Intakes
   
30

37
    


Releases

36

34



Recidivists
14 (46%)

28 (75%)

Security Report:




    November
   December
Escorts to assigned cell or observation cell 


   4

  5
Removal of safety or security and/or inflicting self-harm
  
   1

  2
Use of Force Incidents result in injury


   
   0                        
  0
Medical Services Report:



    November
       December 

Nurse Sick Calls





 46

    54
Physician Sick Calls




 21

    34
Physicals






 24

    11
ER Visits






   1

      1
Hospital Admits





   0

      0

Ambulance Transports




   0    

      0

Percentage of Detainees on Prescription Drugs


50%

    61%   
Percentage of Detainees on Psychotropic Medications

39%
                    46%

Life without Drugs




         November
          December 
Number of Individual Hours

     

                 18.75
                  18.75                     
Total Number of Case Management Units      

      
   4.00
                    4.00
                 
Total Number of Group Hours 

 
                 79.00                        79.50
Total Number of Assessment Hours 
    

                   5.00                          5.00
Superintendent noted the reports for November and December are correct.  The numbers were the same for both months.
Mental Health Program:



                  November

  December
Mental Health Assessment Hours


                  12 ( 6 Assessment)
   3 ( 2 Assessments)

Group Hours Weekly



                    8 (74 Detainees in group)
   8 (52 Detainees in group)

Individual and Family sessions hours

                                  70
                                 70
  
There were 30 Suicide Watch Days in November (30-15 minute watch days and 0 One on One watch days).  
There were 55 Suicide Watch Days in December (55-15 minute watches and 0 One-on-One watch days).  
There was one (1) Tele-med appointment in November and there were four (4) Tele-med appointments in December.

Correctional Counseling Program-November and December

Youth in the Program:

Defiance County     0

Henry County
 1

Fulton County         1

Williams
County     0
Brian Patrick noted this report only includes youth who are in the Correctional Counseling grant funded program.  There are other youth who participated in the program.  However, they were placed in the program by their Courts and were not grant funded.  A report of all youth who 

participated in the Correctional Counseling Program will be included in the NWOJDC 2014 Annual Report. 
Education Summary: 



 
November Report

Classroom A: (Reading, Writing, Language,

590 Detainees in attendance

451Males            139 Females



Workforce Employability, Life Skills)


Classroom B: (Math, science and social studies)  

 512Detainees in attendance

391 Males           121 Females

December Report

Classroom A: (Reading, Writing, Language,

551 Detainees in attendance 

411 Males            140 Females



Workforce Employability, Life Skills)

Classroom B: (Math, science and social studies)  

576 Detainees in attendance

435 Males            141 Females

Training Report:

Superintendent Patrick noted a total of 206 training hours during November and December.  Staff participated in the following training:
  1 Staff – Advanced Instructor Certification in Verbal Defense and Influence

6 Staff – CPR/AED 

  2 Staff – Mental Health Curriculum for Juvenile Justice



1 Staff – Library Science
  1 Staff – Veterans Employment Laws                                     
18 Staff – Prison Rape Elimination Act, Mandatory Child Abuse Reporting and Intake Procedures
Personnel Report:


New Hires:    
1 Intermittent JCO



Resignations:      
       0                       


1 Substitute Teacher


Terminations:     
       1 Intermittent JCO



Vacancies:        
1 Part Time Officer                 

Promotion:          
       0     
Status Change:        1 Full time Officer to Intermittent

Employee Grievances:   0


                            
                                1 Intermittent Officer to Full Time JCO

Vacancies:                      1 Part Time JCO




Fiscal Officer Report

November Billing Census

Member County Credits – There were 11 member county overages during the month of November.  $1,122 was credited back to member counties.
Defiance County - $0       Henry County - $430        Fulton County - $276       Williams County - $416
Non-Member County Revenues – There were a total of 290 non-member beds contracted at a rate of $63/day.

Allen County – 52 Beds    Auglaize County – 90   Hancock County – 90 Beds    Hardin County – 30 Beds    Van Wert County – 28 Beds

Monthly Total Non-Member rent revenue - $18,270      
November:  Average Daily Population – 33.5      Average Female Population – 8.1      Average Non-Member Population – 9.7
December Billing Census  
Member County Credits - There were no member county overages during the month of December

Year to Date Member Credits - $26,622
Non-Member County Revenues – During the month of December there were 304 beds contracted to non-member counties at a rate of $63/day.
Allen County – 62 Beds    Auglaize County – 93 Beds    Hancock County – 78  Beds    Hardin County – 40 Beds    Putnam County – 31 Beds    
Monthly Total Non-Member Rent Revenue - $  19,152
Year to Date Non-Member Rent Revenue -    $142,254
December:   Average Daily Population – 31.6      Average Female Population – 7.8      Average Non-member Population – 9.8
The new non-member rate of $67/day will become effective with January intakes.  

Financial Report – 

Cash Report:

Operating Fund Balance 
12-31-2014
$ 563,277
Capital Fund Balance
12-31-2014
$ 317,280 
Cash report reflects the transfer of $80,000 from the Operating Fund into the Capital Fund approved at the November Board Meeting.
Board reviewed the 2014 Budgets.  As of December 31st   NWOJDC expended 94.70% of the 2014 Operating Budget and 12.86% of the Capital Budget. 
There were two (2) year end account transfers as authorized at the November Board Meeting.  Board will approve the transfers during the 

Finance Committee Report.
A report of the 2014 Carry-over Purchase Orders as well as the VISA activity for November and December are included in the Packet for the Board’s review.

Assistant Superintendent’s Report
April reported NWOJDC has been awarded a Juvenile Accountability Block Grant in the amount of $38,508 with a 10% facility match of $4,279.    Recovery Services of NW Ohio will conduct the “Seeking Safety for Adolescents” program for all detainees.  

Teresa Eicher, Clinic Director with Recovery Services of NW Ohio, presented the program goals and objectives.  “Seeking Safety for Adolescent” is designed to meet needs of the population dealing with substance abuse and trauma issues. Trauma can have a very broad definition and for some individuals may include incarceration.  The program is effective with diverse populations dealing with diverse issues and will work well in the detention setting.  The curriculum includes 25 topics.  Youth do not have to participate in all 25 models to benefit.  The curriculum looks at developing a healthy life style, focusing on healthy relationships, nurturing self, learning definitions of what is a healthy life style versus a dysfunctional lifestyle, sobriety, and utilizing time.  The curriculum also looks at the progression of substance abuse and how an individual may go from experimenting to substance abuse.  This program does not require youth to delve into all the details of past trauma if they do not want to.  Rather it focuses on how to develop healthy coping skills needed to manage anxiety about trauma and coping with depression.  Youth are given core skills they may utilize when released from detention.    Recovery Services will continue with the curriculum after a detainee is released if needed.  Also, if counselors recognize children need additional help they will direct those children to the appropriate services.  
Brian explained this programming will incorporate nicely with the programming we currently do. 
Brenda Byers, who works with Recovery Services at CCNO will oversee the program.   Tyler Bishop who also works with Recovery Services at CCNO will conduct the group hours.  
Personnel and Grievance Committee 

There are no issues to report at this time.  The Committee will meet prior to the next meeting.       
Facilities Committee

Larry Siclair noted Brian Patrick has been researching the roofing issues, the heating issues and the security system.
Brian reported his findings.

Roof  Repair – The Ohio Department of Youth Services has capital funds available with a 60/40 match.  Brian is submitting a grant application for the roof.  Currently we have one quote for $13,000.  There will be more quotes in the spring.  The DYS Grant may not be available until fiscal year 2017. However, the funds could be retroactive.  

Heating Issues – Northwest Custom Mechanical does our HVAC.  NW Custom Mechanical was onsite to look at the heating system.  We had previously had an air flow study.  Air flow study determined there was insufficient air flow.  Because of the design of the ductwork there is negative air pressure.  Air flow to the first cell is significantly higher than air flow to the end cell.  Brian explained the hot water coils the Board discussed at the November meeting would not be effective if we do not have the proper air flow.  The consensus is we need proper air flow to correct heating issues.  This issue remains in research with the Northwest Custom Mechanical engineer.   

DVR System and Security System - Brian reviewed quotes as presented in the Board Packet for a new DVR/Security System.  There are three (3) quotes for the Board to review.  
Stanley originally presented a quote of $168,000.  They lowered the quote after some options were removed.  However, they came back with the original quote of $168,000 after reviewing the scope of the project.   Allied is the general contracted and participates in the state purchasing system.    Brian went on record stating he did not think this was an option.  

National and Advanced Systems Technology, Inc. work together and have submitted quotes.  National installs DVR systems and is used exclusively in all Ohio Department of Youth Services facilities.  Brian Patrick received an e:mail from Vince Corcoran.  Mr. Corcoran is in charge of renovation and reconstruction with DYS.   He highly recommended National and Advanced Systems Technology in his e:mail.  Brian Patrick visited the Warren County Detention Center to observe their system as they have National and Advanced Systems Technology Systems. Tony Miller, is the Director of the Warren County Detention Center.  He is also President of the Ohio Juvenile Detention Directors Association.  Tony is very pleased with National and AST and highly recommends them.   National’s quote for the DVR is $5,466.50.  Advanced Systems Technology, Inc. quoted $84,532 for the security system.  

The third quote is from Security Automation Systems.  Montgomery County Detention Center uses their system.  They are very pleased with the system.  The schematics and esthetics on their touch screen are very good.  Security Automation Systems, Inc. submitted the lowest quote.  CCTV quote - $5,800 and $ 65,260 for the electronic security system.  Service with Security Automation Systems could be costly as a representative would have to travel from Indianapolis at a cost of $.50/mile plus expenses and labor.  

Brian is recommending the quote submitted by National and AST.  National is the company DYS uses.  AST offers training to our maintenance staff.  There is no cost for the training.  However, we would have travel expense to Alabama.  This would pay off as most issues could be addressed internally.  Advanced Systems Technology, Inc. does have service personnel in Dayton, Ohio available if needed.     
Brian Patrick explained the Prison Elimination Act requires an annual inspection/assessment.  We had an assessment on December 9th .  We currently have 18 cameras in the facility.  Through the assessment it was determined we need 42 cameras. We are going to have to install the additional cameras to comply with PREA.  National is the company that can help us with that.   DYS may have emergency grant money available to help with upgrading our camera system.  If we submit a grant request, DYS recognizes National and works with them.  Also, National participates in state purchasing.  

Brian Patrick also explained National would have remote access to the DVR system.   We could contact National if there was problem.  They would only have access to our system if and when we gave them access.  

Software updates are not necessary unless you are going to revamp the system.   Software upgrades would be necessary when we convert from the analog system to the digital system.  
Brian noted he feels we have maintenance personnel that have time and would be available to do system maintenance as needed.  
Last meeting Board moved money to the Capital fund to cover system expense.  However, we did not move forward with the project because we did not have the scope of the project.  When we received the final bid of $168,000  from Stanley it was decided we would obtain additional bids.  
Larry Siclair moved that the Board approve quotes submitted by National and Advanced Systems Technology, Inc.  The basic quote for AST is $84,532 with a total project cost of $90,000.  Last meeting the Board transferred $80,000 to the Capital Budget.  We need to increase the Capital Budget by 

$80,000 and assign $80,000 to the Capital Projects Account.   Kathy Nern 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.  

Finance Committee  
Tom Kime motioned the Board approve year-end transfers presented in the Board Packet.

Date 

Account Description
Account Number

Transfer Out

Transfer In

Of Transfer






Amount
 

Amount
11-26-2014
Student Ed Material
9065-90917-5-59000
$    900






Detainee Phone Cards
9065-90917-5-59002
   1,000



Unemployment

9065-90917-5-95100
   1,600



Repairs


9065-90917-5-38000



$ 3,500

12-06-2014
Sick/Vacation Pay0outs
9065-90917-5-10302
$ 2,500



Insurance


9065-90917-5-20400
   2,500



Repairs


9065-90917-5-38000



$ 5,000

Larry Siclair 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.


As was presented earlier in the meeting, NWOJDC will receive DYS Grant funds for the “Seeking Safety for Adolescence” program.  The total grant amount is $42,787.   DYS will contribute $38,508 with a facility match of $4,279.    Tom Kime motioned the Board increase the 2015 Operating Budget to include the DYS Grant, “Seeking Safety for Adolescence”.   

Motion included the request to increase the Operating Budget by $42,787:

Request to move $42,787 from the Operating Fund cash balance to the Operating Fund Unappropriated Account 9065-90917-5-99999, increasing the total 2015 Operating Budget from $1,614,793 to $1,657,580.  $42,787 is to be assigned to the DYS Grant Account 9065-90917-5-41101.  
Roy Miller 2nd the motion.   NWOJDC has a Programs Officer who conducts programming using NWOJDC materials.  The Programs Officer will have more hours scheduled for security duty since Recovery Services will be using programming hours. This schedule will be in place for one (1) year.  The schedule will have no impact on employee hours or on the salaries budget.  If grant is not available another year we can do programming as we have in the past.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.

 Program and Policies Committee

April Cook discussed updates to the Policy Manual.  Copies of updates were distributed at the November Board Meeting.  Roy Miller motioned  the Board approve the changes.  Kathy Nern 2nd the motion.   As was mentioned last meeting many of the updates are mandated by the Prison Rape Elimination Act.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.  
Old Business 
There was no old business to discuss. 
New Business

The 2015 CCNO Contract is included in the Board Packet for the Board to review.  The expense for the CCNO Budget is already included in the 2015 Budget.  
Detainees receive an evening snack as part of the daily meal program.  Prior to the new nutritional standards mandated by the National School Lunch Program we ordered commodities from the state to use for the evening snack.  We have two (2) freezers that we used for the frozen commodities.   CCNO now provides the evening snack to assure we comply with all the National School Lunch Program dietary guidelines.  Brian requested permission to offer the freezers on the govdeal.com auction website.  We no longer use the freezers and we really do not have the space for them.  If there would be another change to the National School Lunch snack program, CCNO would continue to provide the snack.  They would adjust the food service cost to reflect the change.  
Brad Peebles moved the Board approve the sale of the freezers.  Glen Miller 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.
One of the area schools expressed concern to an area Court regarding detainee transcripts.  The name Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention Center appears on detainee transcripts.  The detainee’s record may be expunged.   However, the transcript still notes the detainee received educated in a detention center.  This is a privacy issue for the detainee.  Brian will contact the Department of Education and the Department of Youth Services to research the possibility of naming the school within the detention center.  The school name would appear on the transcript rather than the name of the detention center.  This will be discussed next meeting.  

Meeting Adjourned – 10:20 a.m.

The next meeting is scheduled for March 10, 2015.  

